UMSAEP Report for travel dates 6-24 September 2019
Dr Courtney Davids

Project title: 'Exploring the Nineteenth-century Domestic Archive '

My research visit to the University of Missouri (MU) from 9-23rd September entailed an exploration of the nineteenth-century domestic archive at the State Historical Society of Missouri (SHSM) and MU Library databases, particularly focusing on the writings of lesser-known women. I examined travel writing, diaries, photographs, and memoirs in order to source material for the book project Professor Chang and I are collaborating on, as well as to augment my own teaching practices and current research in this field. Professor Chang and I also had a meeting dedicated to three main objectives. We firstly needed to discuss a way forward regarding our collaboration on our editing project as part of the UMSAEP agreement. Secondly, we discussed our plans and submission schedule for writing and publishing our co-authored teaching and learning paper for COIL. This article will reflect on our experiences of co-facilitating the new Honours course 'British Revisited' that we designed together (as part of our agreement with the MU Hons College). Professor Chang and I presented this course in the first semester of 2019. Finally, we discussed our plans for co-teaching this Honours Course again in 2021.

While in Missouri, I also examined the Mariska Pugsley collection accessible on request from the Kansas City State Historical Society. The collection contains nineteenth and early twentieth century letters and correspondence between Pugsley and English governess Gladys Finlayson (when she resided in China). I also looked at photographs and other writings currently held in other databases like the Hathi Trust. I had hoped to discover material in the correspondence between Pugsley and Finlayson that would illuminate the everyday lived experience of an English governess in China before and during the Sino-Japanese war. This material would have been beneficial to an article I am currently developing on Finlayson. Although the collection had initially seemed promising, by being able to look through it more closely, I was able to discern that key letters from Finlayson to Pugsley were missing and therefore the Pugsley collection proved inadequate for verifying facts in Finlayson's letters (perhaps a point of interest for further research). The rest of the folders contained

miscellaneous photos related to her family and life in Kansas City and snippets of writing that Pugsley had already published in magazines.

With closure on the Pugsley collection, I was able to return my attention to the study of obscure women writers as well as being able to explore my current areas of specialization, in particular the Gothic, Victorian fiction, nineteenth-century detective fiction, the correspondence between Charles Dickens and Wilkie Collins (one of the famous literary friendships of the nineteenth-century), and South African author Olive Schreiner's writings. This research was particularly rewarding for my current projects. Schreiner is a key figure in a comparative study I am conducting of nineteenth-century British and South African writings— a project funded by Mellon, for which I am to present a paper and publish an article in 2020. I had undertaken a research trip to the!National English Literary Museum (NELM) in Grahamstown in July of